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2015-16 has been a relatively successful year for the Methodist Tax Justice Network. In this period we have expanded our presence in a number of Districts, including Manchester & Stockport, held Public Meetings including with Margaret Hodge MP and at the Methodist Conference, raised tax justice at the Barclays AGM, completed a new booklet with the assistance of Sol Picciotto, and developed our plans for the future.

1. Deeper Into Methodism

The Methodist Tax Justice Network's number of supporters ( those subscribing to our monthly mailing) stands at 461. Our target of 500 supporters by the close of 2016 is still achievable, with speaking engagements and events coming up. Although this may not appear much since last year, when it stood 424, this included a number of supporters who joined between October and December 2015. Our database shows that, in October 2015, we had 353 supporters, so there is a significant increase over the last twelve months. Most of the 108 members joining this year did so in the first three months, largely through our Petition to George Osborne submitted in November. Since then, the 37 further sign-ups have been through our attendance at Manchester & Stockport District Synod and Methodist Conference, and via our website. 

The majority of our supporters still reside within the Birmingham District (122), but we now have two Districts outside Birmingham in which we have 30 supporters - London (36) and Northampton (33). Wolverhampton & Shrewsbury, Chester & Stoke, Bristol, Manchester & Stockport and Beds, Essex & Herts all have 20 or more supporters. This shows that our aim of having 50 supporters in four Districts outside of Birmingham by the end of 2016 was ambitious, but we are close to our longer term objective of having 20 or more members in ten Districts outside of Birmingham. It would seem that gaining a depth of membership in other Districts is a greater challenge than acquiring a breadth of membership across the country. It would seem wise to revise our aims and objectives so having 20 members in ten other Districts would now be our aim for the close of 2016. We could then revise our subsequent aims for 2017 and 2018, continuing to target nationwide support, with revised targets for a greater depth of support in selected Districts. This latter target might be achieved by the appointment of 'Tax Justice Champions' in these Districts, who would promote our campaigns and resources.
We have continued to engage with the Joint Advisory Committee on Ethical Investment (JACEI) and particularly the Central Finance Board (CFB) in the last year. CFB Chief Executive Bill Seddon referred to tax justice in Conference and spoke at our fringe meeting, his address is now on the CFB website. The CFB is moving towards seeing tax as an ethical investment policy. It was gratifying to hear tax justice mentioned in the Conference speeches of both John Howard, JACEI Chair, who listed it amongst their priorities for the coming year, and the President, Roger Walton. His appointment, along with that of Rachel Lampard as Vice-President, gives us a real opportunity to engage with the current Methodist leadership, given their focus on holiness and ethical and intentional living.
We continue to engage with the World Church Relations team. After initial encouragement an attempt was made in the spring to develop a partnership with All We Can, which would involve World Church partner(s) and lead to a joint programme and publication of a resource. The aim was to conduct research with partners in one or more countries in the Caribbean about whether tax havens have seen any long-term benefit for the wider society, particularly with regards to social services, infrastructure and impact on poverty. Unfortunately, All We Can’s priorities changed and they withdrew from the prospective partnership. However, the contacts we have made through WCR in the region will remain useful, and there is still potential for some work based on their interest and knowledge.

Finally, we continue to pursue engagement with the Discipleship and Ministries Learning Network, as well as working with The Queens Foundation, Cliff College, 3Generate and Methodist Women in Britain. The presence of the MWiB District President Diana Bosman on our Committee has been very helpful, and we hope to run workshops at the MWiB conference in April 2017.
2. Resources

This year has seen the publication of a new resource, 'A New Earth', written by Sol Picciotto with a foreword by our new Patron Paul Brannen MEP. The initial print run of this 28-page booklet will be 500 copies, as it is a fairly in-depth text aimed at gaining a deeper knowledge of the mechanisms of international tax and much-needed progress towards unitary taxation. This will be priced at £1, like our previous booklets, with discounts on multiple copies. 

We have also begun work on our next resource, 'Tax Justice Congregation', aimed at churches wishing to get more engaged with campaigning for Tax Justice. David Haslam has produced initial drafts, which has been trialled in Evesham and will soon be trialled further in Cheltenham, subject to feedback and revisions. The aim is for this resource, comprising a series of actions, campaigning ideas and ways to learn more about tax justice, to be released by December 2016. We also hope that this will become a part of our collaborative work with Ethical Money Churches (see section 4).
The current website continues to run smoothly and makes the managing of our database and mailing list much easier. All our resources are available to download as PDFs from the website, and the blogging function has proved useful in responding to major news stories such as the Panama Papers. We will, in the near future, be introducing a more accessible domain name. 
3. Campaigning

Lent and Easter 2016 saw us give renewed effort to our Cadbury campaign. A well-aimed press release and the use of social media in the build up to the official campaign launch on Ash Wednesday saw us reach over 2500 people through Facebook alone in the opening week of Lent. There was coverage by Premier.com, the Methodist Recorder, the Birmingham Mail, BBC Radio West Midlands and The Friend. The launch day demonstration outside Mondelez UK's offices in Bournville  generated significant interest from locals. Through Birmingham Synod, a memorial to encourage Methodists to boycott and write to Cadbury was sent to Conference, and subsequently passed with the following statement: 'Conference welcomes the memorial from the Birmingham District Synod and commends the work of the Methodist Tax Justice Network in highlighting tax practices which deprive the UK and other countries of tax revenue that is needed for health, education and other public services. The Conference therefore refers Methodists wishing to campaign on this issue to the information and suggestions at http:// methodisttaxjusticenetwork.nationbuilder.com/cadbury'. Perhaps unsurprisingly, responses to letters sent by supporters have been few and far between, and those received have been less than informative and have followed the usual lines of 'we pay tax/obey the law in all countries in which we operate'. However, with the backing of Conference, we hope to continue to put pressure on Mondelez and increase the Cadbury’s boycott.
Our public events this year have been the Evening With Margaret Hodge in October 2015, which was attended by over 70 people, and our fringe event at Methodist Conference, 'The Joy of Tax', with Richard Murphy, Crystal Simeoni (TJN-Africa) and Bill Seddon. The meeting was both informative and lively, and we look forward to continuing to work with all of our speakers. Our next public meeting, 'Tax & The Law', will take place on October 20th 2016 at the Birmingham and Midland Institute. The focus will be on the gap between legality and morality, and whether the legal community has been a help or a hindrance in getting corporations to adhere to the spirit, rather than the letter, of the law. There have also been MTJN speaking engagements at Trinity Church Leek, Manchester & Stockport District Synod, the Iona Community in Birmingham and, in the very near future, at Romiley Methodist Church.
We look forward to the launch of the Birmingham Circuit Social Justice Network later this month, through which we will seek further engagement with both our campaigns and those of our colleagues at Christian Aid. We thank Tom Milton and Rev Neil Johnson for their work on getting this Network off the ground.
4. Ecumenical Work
We have continued to work with ecumenical partners in our campaigning and resourcing. We have been promoting  the Sourced Campaign run by Christian Aid, which encourages supporters to email or write to their local councillors, asking them to encourage more stringent questions about the tax record of the companies to which they outsource their business and services. The regional Christian Aid office has a place on our Committee.
We continue also to work closely with Quakers and the Church of England in Birmingham through Birmingham Churches Together, as well as through representation on our managing committee. The 'Tax & The Law' meeting is a joint venture with Jubilee Debt Campaign Birmingham, and should have significant ecumenical interest.

Our most significant piece of ecumenical work this year has been our involvement in the Ethical Money Churches programme launched by the Ecumenical Council for Corporate Responsibility. This scheme aims to get congregations more actively involved in investing their funds in an ethical way, and Tax Justice will be one of the issues tackled. Conversations with John Arnold and Steve Hucklesby have been very useful, and MTJN could play a significant role in producing resources on tax justice as an ethical investment policy, and how participating churches can learn more about the tax structures used by the companies in which they invest. The 'Tax Justice Congregation' resource may be a part of this package. The ‘Ethical Money’ scheme is currently in the early stages of being trialled in the Wolverhampton area. 
Our engagement with the CFB gives us some access to the Church Investors Group, and we hope colleagues in the CFB and JACEI will continue to consult with us on raising the issue of tax justice in this wider forum, as was suggested at our Conference fringe event. Our Chair, David Haslam, is now a member of the CFB. We hope for ongoing collaboration with JPIT in publicising our campaigns to a wider audience from URC and Baptist, as well as Methodist, churches.

5. Beyond Church

This year we have continued to engage with the wider tax justice community through the Tax Justice Network, particularly in Europe, as well as Oxfam, ActionAid and the Global Alliance for Tax Justice. We have promoted a number of campaigns from these sources, including a petition to David Cameron to implement public registers of beneficial ownership in our overseas territories in the build-up to the Anti-Corruption Summit in May, Oxfam's 'Ending the Era of Tax Justice' campaign and accompanying report, the campaign to support whistle-blower Antoine Deltour, and the Global Tax Justice Week of Action in June. We also joined with the condemnation of the European Commission's very limited anti-tax avoidance package, which implemented only the weakest of recommendations suggested by the OECD, and will have little impact in mitigating the damaging effects of tax avoidance by the Transnational Corporations.
As our Acting Chair holds shares in several banks he has taken the opportunity from time to time to raise tax justice in their AGMs. This year it was the turn of Barclays and his questions about the large number of subsidiaries in tax havens elicited a long letter and detailed statistics in return.

Our previous advocacy campaign, the petition to George Osborne launched at Greenbelt 2015, was submitted in November 2015 with over 600 signatures. A response from the Treasury was received, emphasising the government's track record and commitment to reforming international tax regulations. There is no doubt the Cameron government played a role in getting tax to the top of the agenda, and the very recent approval of an amendment to the government's legislation on Country-by-Country Reporting shows  progress is being made (if slowly), and that there remains cross party support for tax justice.

The Panama Papers served to greatly boost the wider public profile of tax justice campaigns, as has the EU condemnation of the tax arrangements between Apple and Ireland. Brexit may alter the way organisations based in the UK campaign for changes to tax legislation, and this is something which we will monitor with European colleagues over the coming year.

Finally, we would like to thank the Birmingham Methodist District for their ongoing support, our patrons for giving their backing and experience to our resources and events, and our still small but increasing number of donors.
Matt Jones, September 2016
